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Much of the burden of chron-
ic or recurrent depression
could be prevented by or-

ganized and sustained treatment—
psychotherapy, pharmacotherapy, or
both. Randomized trials clearly dem-
onstrate the efficacy of antidepres-
sant medications and structured psy-

chotherapies for patients with recur-
rent depression and dysthymia, chal-
lenging traditional views that chronic
depression represents character
pathology unlikely to respond to
treatment (1–14). Recent evidence
supports the use of combined treat-
ments (psychotherapy and pharma-

cotherapy) for more severe or treat-
ment-resistant depression (15–20).
Unfortunately, patients treated for
chronic depression seldom receive ei-
ther vigorous pharmacotherapy or ev-
idence-based psychotherapy (21–24).

Efficacy trials among patients in
specialty settings demonstrate that or-
ganized treatment programs (includ-
ing structured pharmacotherapy or
cognitive-behavioral psychotherapy or
both) can significantly improve out-
comes (11,12,16–18,25). Effectiveness
trials in primary care settings demon-
strate that systematic care programs
can significantly improve the process
and outcomes of acute-phase depres-
sion treatment (26). Proven models in-
clude the collaborative care models
developed by Katon and colleagues
(27,28), and Simon and colleagues’
telephone care management (29). It is
not clear, however, whether similar
systematic care programs can improve
the quality of treatment or clinical out-
comes of patients receiving specialty
care in community practice (30,31).

This report describes a pilot effec-
tiveness trial of telephone care man-
agement and structured group self-
management support for chronic or
recurrent depression. The interven-
tions incorporate key elements of the
chronic care model (32–34) and build
on our earlier experience with sys-
tematic telephone care management
for affective disorders (35–37). We
evaluated two group self-manage-
ment programs, one a peer-led chron-
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ic-disease self-management group
based on work by Lorig and col-
leagues (38) and the other a profes-
sionally led group emphasizing more
traditional psychoeducation and cog-
nitive-behavioral techniques. In a
four-arm pilot trial, we compared
telephone care management alone
and in combination with each of these
group modalities with usual care in
order to evaluate the feasibility and
acceptability of each intervention
program, provide a preliminary test
of the effectiveness of each program
compared with usual care, and inform
the design of a subsequent large-scale
effectiveness trial.

Methods
Participants and recruitment
Study participants were enrolled be-
tween December 2003 and May 2004.
Follow-up data were collected until
July of 2005. Participants were recruit-
ed from the Central Behavioral Health
Clinic of Group Health Cooperative
(GHC), a health maintenance organi-
zation that serves approximately
500,000 individuals in Washington
State. The clinic serves about 8,500
patients per year, of whom approxi-
mately 1,700 (20%) are treated for
chronic or persistent depression.

We identified patients who had
persistent symptoms of depression
despite at least six months of antide-
pressant treatment prescribed in spe-
cialty care. Computerized data sys-
tems were used to identify GHC
members aged 18 and older who had
initiated antidepressant treatment at
least 180 days previously, had a visit
diagnosis of major depressive disor-
der at the time of initial antidepres-
sant prescription, were continuously
enrolled in GHC for at least the pre-
vious 180 days, and had no diagnosis
of bipolar disorder or psychotic disor-
der or prescription for a mood stabi-
lizer or antipsychotic medication in
the past two years.

All eligible patients received an in-
vitation letter that included a detailed
study description and an option to de-
cline further contact. A telephone call
approximately seven days later in-
cluded a 20-item depression scale ex-
tracted from the 90-item Hopkins
Symptom Checklist (SCL-90) (39).
Patients who scored above .75 on the

SCL-90, indicating significant cur-
rent symptoms, were invited to com-
plete an in-person baseline assess-
ment. All invited participants were of-
fered $20 compensation for complet-
ing the baseline assessment.

Inclusion criteria assessed at the
baseline interview (see below) re-
quired at least one major depressive
episode in the past two years as diag-
nosed by a structured interview and a
history of either recurrent major de-
pression (more than three episodes in
the past five years) or dysthymia. In
other words, all patients met criteria
for recurrent major depression or
dysthymia, but (consistent with our
effectiveness design) patients were
heterogeneous with respect to cur-
rent mood state (dysthymia, chronic
major depression, partial remission,
relapse, or recurrence) and current
antidepressant treatment. Exclusion
criteria included history of mania or
hypomania, cognitive impairment,
near-terminal medical illness, intent
to disenroll from GHC within the
next 12 months, and emergent clini-
cal needs (for example, risk of harm
to self or others). Alcohol or drug use
disorders were not exclusion criteria.

After a full description of study pro-
cedures, risks, and benefits, all partici-
pants provided written consent before
the baseline assessment and again be-
fore enrollment in the randomized tri-
al. Participants were advised that some
would be offered additional treatment
services, but willingness to accept any
intervention was not a requirement for
participation. All study procedures
were reviewed and approved by
GHC’s Institutional Review Board.

Baseline measures
Current and lifetime mood disorder
diagnoses were assessed with the de-
pression and mania modules of the
Structured Clinical Interview for
DSM-IV (SCID) (40). Comorbid anx-
iety disorders were assessed with the
panic disorder and generalized anxiety
disorder modules of the SCID (40).

Borderline personality disorder was
assessed by using the Structured
Clinical Interview for DSM-IV Axis II
Personality Disorders (41). The Pa-
tient Satisfaction Index (42), focused
on mental health care, was used to as-
sess satisfaction with mental health

treatment before implementation of
the study interventions to provide a
measure for later comparisons.

Randomization
Within one week after the baseline
interview the study data manager as-
signed eligible and consenting partic-
ipants to one of four treatment groups
(usual care, telephone care manage-
ment, telephone care management
plus a peer-led chronic-disease self-
management program, or telephone
care management plus a professional-
ly led group) using computer-gener-
ated block randomization. Partici-
pants assigned to one of the three in-
tervention groups were notified by
the telephone care manager. Those
assigned to usual care were notified
by mail. Twenty-six patients were as-
signed to each of the four groups.

Interventions
The chronic care model (32,33) guid-
ed the overall design of the interven-
tion programs. Important compo-
nents of this model include informa-
tion systems to monitor treatment
quality and treatment adherence, de-
cision support through treatment al-
gorithms and appropriate specialty
consultation, practice redesign to en-
sure appropriate follow-up care, and
patient education and activation to
promote effective self-management.
The telephone care management sys-
tem was directed at the first three el-
ements, and the two group programs
were directed at the fourth. Patients
in all groups were also free to use any
nonstudy services normally available.

Telephone monitoring and care
management. A computerized care
manager decision support system
supported systematic tracking of pa-
tient contacts, scripted clinical assess-
ments, automatic application of treat-
ment algorithms, and generation of
feedback reports. The care manager
(a master’s-level counselor) contacted
each patient at specified intervals—at
least monthly during the first three
months, then at intervals that varied
according to symptoms, medication
adherence, and side effects. During
the first session the care manager
helped each participant create a writ-
ten care plan. Each contact included
a structured five- to ten-minute as-
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sessment of depressive symptoms,
medication use, and side effects. Fol-
lowing computer-assisted scripts, the
care manager provided education
about medication adherence and
management of side effects and in-
corporated motivational enhance-
ment strategies to address ambiva-
lence about medication use when pa-
tients had discontinued medication
treatment or were taking dosages
lower than those prescribed. Infor-
mation collected about symptoms,
side effects, and current medication
dosage generated specific recom-
mendations to the patient’s usual-care
treating provider.

After each contact, the care manager
sent the treating provider a report of
current symptoms, medication use,
side effects, prior treatment, and algo-
rithm-based recommendations. In the
case of moderate or severe symptoms
(or if algorithm-generated recommen-
dations suggested urgent intervention),
the care manager communicated with
the treating provider by telephone
within 24 hours. The care manager also
provided any needed outreach and
care coordination, including facilitation
of follow-up care.

Care management training includ-
ed four hours of didactic training,
four hours of role-play, and direct ob-
servation of two care management
contacts before certification. The
care manager received weekly super-
vision by the study psychologist and
psychiatrist. Cases reviewed at super-
vision meetings included all patients
overdue for monitoring calls, all pa-
tients with moderate or greater levels
of depressive symptoms, and any cas-
es requested for review by the care
manager.

Peer-led chronic-disease self-man-
agement program. The peer-led pro-
gram is an evidence-based program
shown to relieve symptoms (such as
pain and depression), reduce use of
health services (38,43–48), and re-
duce activity limitations (49) across a
range of chronic conditions. The six-
week workshop includes several core
components: disease-related goal set-
ting and problem solving, cognitive
symptom management (relaxation,
distraction, self-talk, and visualiza-
tion), communication skills, medica-
tion management, development of a

patient-physician partnership, and
use of community resources.

The program incorporates strate-
gies that are based on self-efficacy
theory (50) and evidence that positive
role models (that is, lay leaders with
experience) increase patients’ confi-
dence for disease management. The
chronic-disease self-management
program aims to enhance self-efficacy
for disease management by promot-
ing self-directed application of newly
acquired skills, reinterpreting symp-
toms as multidetermined and modifi-
able, modeling coping behaviors, and
using guided rehearsal and social per-
suasion. The program follows a high-
ly structured and detailed protocol

that includes a structured method for
group problem solving and weekly ac-
tion planning. We supplemented the
six-week workshop with ongoing bi-
monthly groups focused on continued
goal setting and problem solving in
order to reinforce skill mastery and
problem-solving abilities. Each group
had two leaders, and at least one
leader had prior experience teaching
the course. Peer leaders referred all
clinical concerns to treating providers
or the care manager.

Group leaders each attended a
four-day training workshop that used
an explicit training manual developed

by the Stanford Patient Education
Research Center (51). The study psy-
chologist provided ongoing biweekly
supervision during the first six weeks
of the group and as-needed supervi-
sion thereafter to the senior peer
leader. The first six sessions of the
program were audiotaped, and a con-
tinuation session was directly ob-
served for quality assurance and
treatment fidelity.

Professionally led group program.
A psychologist delivered the manual-
ized group intervention over ten con-
secutive weeks, followed by six
months of twice-monthly “booster”
sessions. Selection of specific inter-
vention elements was informed by Ja-
cobson and colleagues’ (52,53) ran-
domized trial demonstrating that
therapy limited to behavioral activa-
tion and identification and interrup-
tion of negative automatic thoughts
was as effective as “complete” cogni-
tive-behavioral treatment (that is,
treatment that includes exploration
and modification of core schema).

Traditional acute-phase cognitive-
behavioral therapy components were
adapted to address persistent depres-
sion (54) and emphasized setting rea-
sonable goals, implementing lifestyle
changes (such as regular aerobic exer-
cise), enhancing medication adher-
ence, increasing positive reinforce-
ment (such as developing daily activi-
ty schedules), managing cognitive dis-
tortions, and using other behavioral
strategies (such as social skills re-
hearsal). Session content explicitly
addressed self-management, encour-
aging participants to identify and
evaluate current and potential coping
strategies (55). For example, sub-
stance use and suicide attempts were
discussed as potential but maladap-
tive strategies for coping with depres-
sion. Booster sessions emphasized
self-directed goal setting and prob-
lem solving and attention to long-
term self-care planning and provided
sustained social support.

Continuation cognitive-behavioral
therapy of this type delivered in an in-
dividual format has been shown to
improve outcomes for patients with
recurrent depression and incomplete
recovery between episodes (13). In
contrast to some cognitive-behavioral
therapy interventions designed as
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stand-alone interventions, the group
program explicitly addressed medica-
tion adherence and effective collabo-
ration with prescribing providers.

A psychologist (DM), who was
trained in cognitive-behavioral ther-
apy and who had eight years of expe-
rience treating depression, led the
groups. The study psychologist pro-
vided ongoing weekly or biweekly
supervision during the first ten
weeks of the group program and as-
needed supervision thereafter. All
sessions were audiotaped for assess-
ment of protocol adherence and
quality assurance.

Usual care. Participants assigned to
usual care were free to use any pri-
mary care or specialty services nor-
mally available inside or outside
GHC. No additional services were
provided, but no services normally
available were withheld.

Outcome assessments
Participants were contacted by tele-
phone by interviewers blinded to
treatment assignment for outcome as-
sessments at three, six, nine, and 12
months after randomization. Partici-
pants were paid $30 at the completion
of the 12-month interview. Each as-

sessment included the current depres-
sion module of the SCID, the 20-item
SCL depression scale, the Patient Sat-
isfaction Index, and the Patient-Rated
Global Improvement (PGI) (56). The
PGI is a 7-point rating of treatment ef-
fectiveness from the patient’s perspec-
tive and was used to measure changes
since the baseline assessment.

Antidepressant medication use was
assessed with automated prescription
refill data. Receipt of “adequate” an-
tidepressant treatment for 90 days or
more was calculated by using algo-
rithms developed and validated by
our group (57). Adequate treatment
was defined by means of a moderate
dosing standard (reflecting dosages
generally considered adequate by
psychiatrists) (58).

Analyses
Feasibility and acceptability. Because
the primary aim of the study was to
test the feasibility of delivering each
intervention in regular practice, pri-
mary analyses examined participation
in each of the intervention programs
and compared rates of treatment
dropout in the three groups.

Preliminary evaluation of inter-
vention effectiveness. We compared

each intervention program to the
usual-care group using an intent-to-
treat approach—that is, individuals
were included in the analyses in the
group to which they were randomly
assigned regardless of the degree of
intervention participation. Our pri-
mary outcome measure was the
mean SCL depression score from
month 6 to month 12 (the expected
time of maximal intervention effect).
Secondary measures included per-
centage with major depression based
on SCID diagnosis and a PGI rating
of much improved or better. Cross-
sectional analyses examined each
time point individually, and longitu-
dinal analyses examined all follow-
ups together. Cross-sectional analy-
ses used t tests to compare group
means for ordinal and continuous
outcomes (such as SCL score), and
chi square tests compared propor-
tions for binary outcomes. Analyses
adjusting for baseline differences on
outcomes were conducted by using
ordinary least-squares and logistic
regression. Longitudinal analyses as-
sessed the average effect over the
six-, nine-, and 12-month follow-ups,
using generalized estimating equa-
tions. Additional analyses compared

PSYCHIATRIC SERVICES ♦ ps.psychiatryonline.org ♦ August 2007   Vol. 58   No. 811006688

TTaabbllee  11

Baseline characteristics of patients with chronic or recurrent depression in four treatment groups

Care man-
agement and Care man-

Care professionally agement and Total
Usual care management led group peer-led group sample
(N=26) (N=26) (N=26) (N=26) (N=104)

Characteristic N % N % N % N % N % pa

Age (M±SD) 50.9±11.1 49.6±12.5 50.1±15.2 50.4±10.7 50.2±12.3 .98
Female 18 69 18 69 20 77 18 69 74 71 .91
More than one year of college 23 88 22 85 21 81 24 92 90 87 .65
Caucasian 21 81 24 92 21 81 23 88 89 86 .55
Married 15 58 10 38 11 42 14 54 50 48 .45
Employed 14 54 17 65 16 62 16 62 63 61 .86
SCL depression score (M±SD)b 1.66±.54 1.61±.50 1.72±.56 1.63±.68 1.66±.57 .91
Diagnosis

Current major depression 17 65 17 65 10 38 13 50 57 55 .14
Current dysthymia 20 77 19 73 20 77 23 88 82 79 .56
Current panic disorder 9 35 10 38 6 23 9 35 34 33 .67
Current generalized anxiety

disorder 10 39 5 19 9 35 5 19 29 28 .26
Borderline personality disorder 2 8 4 15 5 19 2 8 13 13 .50

Taking an adequate dosage of
medication 15 58 17 65 16 62 20 77 68 65 .50

a For differences between the four groups (F test for means and chi square test for percentages)
b 20-item Symptom Checklist depression scale. Possible scores range from 0 to 4, with higher scores indicating greater depressive symptomatology.
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the proportion of patients receiving
adequate antidepressant treatment
and satisfaction with treatment.

Results
Participants
Of 297 patients identified from com-
puterized records, 189 (64%) com-
pleted the telephone eligibility-
screening interview. Of those, 153
(81%) had significant residual symp-
toms of depression and were invited
to the baseline interview. A total of
119 attended the baseline assess-
ment, and 107 were found eligible to
be invited into the randomized trial.
Of those, 104 agreed to participate.

Baseline characteristics of study
participants assigned to the four
groups are shown in Table 1. Partici-
pants in each of the four groups did
not significantly differ on any charac-
teristics measured at baseline.

Usual-care group participants com-
pleted 92% of all blinded follow-up
interviews (at three, six, nine, and 12
months), the care management group
completed 82%, the professionally
led group completed 94%, and the
peer-led group completed 83%.

Treatment participation
Table 2 shows participation rates in
telephone care management in the
three intervention groups. Accep-
tance of this treatment component
was high, and no significant differ-
ences were found between the groups
in any measure of participation.

Table 2 also shows rates of group

participation. A majority of partici-
pants randomly assigned to a group
intervention attended at least one
session, but only 37% completed the
acute phase—that is, four of the six
chronic-disease self-management
program sessions or seven of the ten
cognitive-behavioral therapy ses-
sions. More participants in the pro-
fessionally led group attended ses-
sions during the past three months of
treatment.

Clinical outcomes and 
adequacy of treatment
Figure 1 shows the mean SCL de-
pression scores over time in the four
treatment groups. In a repeated-

measures model comparing the aver-
age effect over months 6, 9, and 12,
no significant differences were found
among the groups. Results for ratings
on the PGI were similar (data not
shown); 22% of those assigned to usu-
al care rated themselves as much or
very much improved averaged across
the six-, nine-, and 12-month follow-
ups compared with 35% in the care
management group, 42% in the pro-
fessionally led group, and 34% in the
peer-led group.

Table 3 presents the results by
treatment group for the other pri-
mary and secondary outcomes, with a
95% confidence interval (CI) for the
difference between each group and

PSYCHIATRIC SERVICES ♦ ps.psychiatryonline.org ♦ August 2007   Vol. 58   No. 8 11006699

TTaabbllee  22

Treatment participation in each intervention group among patients with chronic or recurrent depression

Care manage- Care man-
Care ment and profes- agement and Total
management sionally led group peer-led group sample
(N=26) (N=26) (N=26) (N=104)

Characteristic N % N % N % N % pa

Completed at least 1 month of care
management contact 24 92 26 100 26 100 76 97 .13

Completed care management contact
during final 3 months of treatment 18 69 19 73 18 69 55 71 .94

Attended at least 1 group session na 15 58 15 58 30 58 1.00
Completed core sessionsb na 10 38 9 35 19 37 .82
Attended any sessions during

final 3 months of treatment na 11 42 4 15 15 29 .03

a For differences between the four groups (F test for means and chi square test for percentages)
b Core sessions were defined as four of six peer-led sessions and seven of ten professionally led sessions.

FFiigguurree  11

Mean scores over 12 months on the Hopkins Symptom Checklist depression
scale among patients with chronic or recurrent depression in four treatment
groupsa

Usual care
Care management
Care management and professionally led group
Care management and peer-led group
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a Possible scores rang from 0 to 4, with higher scores indicating greater depressive symptomatology.
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usual care. The professionally led
group had the lowest rate of major
depression at 12 months (20%), but
the CI was wide and included zero,
indicating no statistically significant
difference. Similarly, this group scored
highest on the Patient Satisfaction In-
dex (average score for the six-, nine-,
and 12-month follow-ups). Com-
pared with usual care, all three inter-
vention groups had a larger propor-
tion of participants receiving ade-
quate antidepressant medication over
12 months (46%–50%, compared
with 23% for usual care), but the CIs
were very wide and, with the excep-
tion of the care management group,
included zero. The mean number of
different prescription medications
taken over the 12-month follow-up
period (a proxy for antidepressant
switch or augmentation) was similar
in the four groups, ranging from 1.88
to 2.08 per person.

Discussion
This pilot study supports the feasibil-
ity and acceptability of a systematic
care management and self-manage-
ment support program for patients
with persistent or recurring depres-
sion. We found outreach telephone-
based care management to be an ac-
cessible and acceptable alternative to
programs requiring one-on-one, in-
person contact. Almost all partici-
pants assigned to receive telephone
outreach accepted the care manager’s
calls and completed the structured
assessments of symptoms, medication
adherence, and side effects as well as
the written self-care plan.

Factors limiting the dissemination
of evidence-based psychosocial treat-
ments for chronic or recurring de-
pression, such as cognitive-behavioral
psychotherapy, include the significant
resources required and the limited
training and expertise available in
most health care settings. In our trial,
more than half the patients who were
offered participation were willing to
at least try group self-management
training programs, both peer led and
professionally led. We were able to
offer participants only two meeting
time options for each type of group;
we expect rates of engagement would
have been higher if more choices
were available. Over the study’s full
year, we observed greater long-term
participation among participants in
the professionally led group. This
group continues to meet regularly—
as a peer support group—several
months after the study’s completion.

The main limitation of this study is
its small sample. We cannot reach any
definitive conclusions about the addi-
tional clinical benefit of the active in-
terventions. For example, although
the results are consistent with up to a
39% reduction in the proportion of
participants with major depression in
the professionally led group, the re-
sults are also consistent with no effect
or even a worsening of symptoms.
These interventions were implement-
ed within a single prepaid health sys-
tem, and we cannot be certain how re-
sults would generalize to other set-
tings or patient populations. Clini-
cians’ nonadherence to the care man-
ager’s recommendations could also

have had an impact on depression out-
come measures in the intervention
groups. A larger trial of organized self-
management support for chronic de-
pression among patients receiving
care in more than one type of practice
setting will be necessary for a full eval-
uation of program effectiveness.

Even though the generic chronic-
disease self-management program
was not developed to address the
unique characteristics of depression,
we chose to evaluate this generic
peer-led program because of its grow-
ing popularity and availability. We are
not aware of any explicit evaluations
of the program with patients with de-
pression, but it has been successfully
delivered to mixed groups of individ-
uals with a variety of chronic condi-
tions, including depression. Com-
pared with a depression-specific in-
tervention, a more generic chronic-
disease self-management program
has the potential to integrate care for
depression with care for other chron-
ic conditions, increasing availability of
support and reducing stigma.

Some of our program participants,
however, gave us feedback that they
would have preferred a program with
more content addressing the unique
aspects of struggling with chronic or
recurrent depression and a less struc-
tured format. Conversely, among our
cognitive-behavioral therapy group
participants there was great apprecia-
tion for the support and guidance of
others who had experienced similar
challenges with depression. It is pos-
sible that a combination of initial pro-
fessionally taught skills training and
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TTaabbllee  33

Secondary outcomes among patients with chronic or recurrent depression in four treatment groups

Major Change Adequate dos- N of differ-
depression in treat- ages for both ent medica-
at 12 months ment 6-month periodsa tions over

satisfac- 12 months 
Group N % 95% CIb tion (%) 95% CIb N % 95% CIb (M±SD) 95% CI

Usual care 8 35 — 6 — 6 23 — 1.88±.18 —
Care management 7 35 –26 to 26 –2 –20 to 7 13 50 2 to 52 1.92±.18 –.46 to .54
Care management and

professionally led group 5 20 –39 to 9 18 0 to 21 12 46 –2 to 48 2.08±.23 –.37 to .77
Care management and

peer-led group 5 24 –36 to 14 9 –11 to 17 12 46 –2 to 48 2.08±.17 .28 to .68

a During first and final six months of the study
b For difference with usual care
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long-term peer support and mentor-
ship holds the greatest promise for
feasibility and effectiveness.

Conclusions
A systematic program of telephone
care management and group self-
management support is a feasible and
acceptable addition to outpatient psy-
chiatric care for patients with chronic
depression.
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